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Date: 29th Nov 23 
 
Ms A Mutch  
HM Senior Coroner 
Coroner Area of Greater Manchester South 
 
Dear Ms Mutch, 
 
Re: Regulation 28 Report to Prevent Future Deaths – Thomas Barton 27th January 2023 
 
Thank you for your Regulation 28 Report dated 21/07/2023 concerning the sad death of Thomas Barton 
on 27/01/2023. On behalf of NHS Greater Manchester Integrated Care (NHS GM), I would like to begin 
by offering our sincere condolences to Mr. Barton’s family for their loss. 
 
Thank you for highlighting your concerns during Mr. Barton’s Inquest which concluded on 27th of June 
2023. I apologise that you have had to bring these matters of concern to our attention.  We recognise it 
is very important to ensure we make the necessary improvements to the quality and safety of future 
services.   
 
Following the inquest, you raised concerns in your Regulation 28 Report to NHS GM that there is a risk a 
future death will occur unless action is taken. The main areas of concern are linked to the demand and 
availability of social care, so we have connected with Trafford Local Authority. 
 
I hope the response below demonstrates to you and Mr. Barton’s family that NHS GM has taken the 
concerns you have raised seriously and will learn from this as a whole system.  
 
The inquest heard that the delayed discharge of Mr Barton from hospital was due to the 
challenges of putting an appropriate social care package in place. The evidence before the 
inquest was that delayed discharges such as Mr Barton’s put the lives of frail elderly patients at 
risk as it is far more likely that they will become deconditioned and develop and infection if they 
spend unnecessary time in hospital. The evidence was that delayed discharges such as Mr 
Barton’s were not uncommon due to the demand on social care and the availability of suitable 
care. The evidence was that speedier discharges would occur if there was improved availability 
of social care and that this would improve outcomes for elderly patients and reduce the risk of 
preventable deaths occurring. 
 
Response from Trafford locality: 
In Trafford, we plan all the year round to ensure capacity in the market. Historically, the Council has 
struggled with both residential and homecare capacity around winter, in particular January and February, 
Easter and the summer holidays. Every bank holiday brings with it increased numbers of discharges too. 
This means that the Council does not just look at winter but at capacity all the year round.  
  
The Council has redesigned the homecare offer with local providers on a locality model to ensure there 
is enough capacity in the harder to staff areas. The Council has also looked at different ways of 
supporting homecare as a whole, and in one area where public transport is a barrier to delivering care, 
we have funded a minibus from additional grant monies to maximise the capacity and ability to deliver 
care hours. 
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During winter 2022/23, the Council had sufficient homecare capacity because of the measures already in 
place and the high vacancy level in care home beds. However, not all of these vacancies met the needs 
of patients being discharged and the Council had to source specialist placements elsewhere. The pace 
and number of people being discharged requires funding which is in excess of the identified budget and 
any winter funding has been used to enhance capacity to support hospitals through rapid responses to 
requests for discharge. 
  
In addition, the Council has identified several barriers to timely discharge from hospital, such as housing, 
minor repairs and 1:1 capacity. The Council has used additional winter funding both to manage these 
gaps and to enhance the support required to source placements in a timely manner and manage the flow 
from hospital into Discharge to Assess beds and then back home with appropriate support. 
  
In 2022/23 Trafford Council delivered over 960,000 hours of homecare to 1,930 people with a long-term 
homecare plan. The Council additionally delivered short term homecare plans to 1,005 people, in the form 
of ‘Stabilise and Make Safe’ plans or additional support for current people with a care plan to support their 
discharge from hospital. Trafford has 27 framework providers that are split into two tiers, Tier one has 21 
providers and Tier two has 6 providers. Tier one providers are lead providers that work across the 4 
neighbourhoods, North, Central, West & South Trafford in a locality model. Tier two has 6 providers that 
are used to address system pressures and to maintain capacity and flow.  
  
The Council has the following identified capacity gaps: 
  

1. Specialist dementia nursing and residential care 

The Council currently spot purchase these beds, usually outside of Trafford. Although these number 
are small the weekly costs are high. 
Numbers average 1 or 2 people a week totalling 60 last year. 

  

2. Extra care 
 

Extra care is an affordable housing option from not for profit social landlords offering self-contained 
homes for older people aged 55 or over.  It includes flexible and responsive services to enable them 
to maintain their independence and stay where they live if their care needs change. 

 
National modelling estimates the number of extra care units required in Trafford as being 96. 
Developers prefer to build care homes rather than extra care as the returns are more profitable. The 
Council is not able to develop the scale of extra-care provision required but is committed to work with 
partners to maximise relevant developments. 
  
3. Therapy 

The Council’s Discharge to Assess and reablement provision is constrained by having no therapeutic 
input. This is an area which is under constant discussion with our acute trusts and the community 
health providers. 
  

As indicated above, there is a reasonable supply of homecare currently. 
  

The Council has an over provision of residential care within the borough. There is sufficient supported 
living – but the Council is moving away from 6/8 bedded models to more personalised housing models 
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where people are supported to buy their own properties, live in ordinary properties with outreach support 
or share with friends in smaller properties. 
 
Response from NHS GM: 
Whilst we appreciate that during the period of time that Mr Barton was in hospital there was increased 
demand on care at home, we are confident that there is sufficient capacity to support timely discharges 
from hospital for people to return to their homes. Supported by NHS GM funding, localities have 
commissioned home from hospital support from voluntary/community organisations in addition to the 
independent care providers that provide substantive services.  
 
NHS GM have recently undertaken capacity and demand modelling of home care and care home 
markets. Localities are using the detailed modelling and analysis to inform development and shaping of 
their market, to ensure that it continues to meet the needs of current and future Greater Manchester 
residents.  
 
Actions taken or being taken to share learning across Greater Manchester: 
 

1. Learning to be presented/shared with the Greater Manchester System Quality Group on the 21st 
of September 2023. This meeting is attended by commissioners, including commissioners of 
specialist services, localities, regulators, Healthwatch and NICE. Through sharing in this forum, 
we expect members to review and ensure learning is incorporated into their commissioned 
services. 
 

2. Shared learning from this and similar cases at Greater Manchester and borough level will be 
cascaded to professionals through relevant governance and learning forums to ensure that 
learning is incorporated into their services. 
 

In conclusion, key learning points and recommendations will be monitored to ensure they are embedded 
within practice. NHS GM is committed to improving outcomes for the population of Greater Manchester.  
 
I hope this response demonstrates to you and Mr. Barton’s family that NHS GM has taken the concerns 
you have raised seriously and is committed to working together as a system including our service users, 
carers and families to improve the care provided.  
 
Thank you for bringing these important patient safety issues to my attention and please do not hesitate 
to contact me should you need any further information. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 

 
Chief Nursing Officer 
GM Integrated Care 
 
 




